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I.
Introduction
Waste Management has been a member of the Wildlife Habitat Council (WHC) since 1989.  The Austin Community Landfill (ACL) management team is working to develop a positive community relationship with Manor and Austin suburban neighborhoods and operate the landfill in an environmentally conscious manner that includes litter pickup including public access road areas, wheel wash of trucks to reduce mud leaving the site, additional landscaping features including trees, and soon installing a gas to energy plant to produce green energy from landfill gas.  The Landfill sends out a quarterly newsletter to local residents and holds quarterly open houses for neighbors
The wildlife enhancement project is one more way for Waste Management of Texas (WMTX) which owns and operates Austin Community Landfill to be a good neighbor.  To assist in the development of a wildlife management plan the Austin Community Landfill, the management team invited a Wild Life Habitat certified biologist to visit the site in March 2004.  Waste Management had to delay implementation of the Wildlife Habitat Plans for the greenbelt area due to the installation of a water pipeline from Pflugerville to the Colorado River that runs through the property.  In addition, Waste Management was completing the final cap and planting pockets on the closed portions of the landfill and work could not be started until the work was complete.  An organizational meeting establishing a wildlife team was held in February 2005.  

To further reach out to the community, outside groups and neighborhood representatives were invited to become part of the team.  To date, Team members included: 

· Shelia Hargis, Travis Audubon Society

· Jane Tillman, Travis Audubon Society

· Linda McMurry, Texas Parks and Wildlife

· Mike McMurry, Texas Department of Agriculture

· Dennis Love, Harris Branch Neighbor

· Omar Sanchez, YMCA Family Enrichment and Summer Camps

· Mike Lira, Boy Scouts of America-Comanche District

· Ray Thoresen, Walnut Place Neighbor

· Danna Lacy, Colonial Place Neighbor

· Kim Bacon Peoples, Native Bee Society

· Steve Jacobs, Waste Management

· Bubba Smith, Waste Management

· Lynda Rife, Consultant for Waste Management

The resulting wildlife management plan was compiled by the wildlife team based on recommendations from the WHC and members of the team.  Over time the plan is designed to increase biodiversity on the property by implementing enhancement projects and linking existing habitats with adjoining habitats to provide a stable, more diverse ecosystem.  To work toward an increase in biodiversity, the plan includes one, three and five year goals.  

II.
SITE DESCRIPTION

The Austin Community Landfill is located outside the jurisdictional boundaries of the City of Austin, Texas in Travis County.  The expanding eastern suburbs of the City of Austin have been encroaching on the ACL.  Suburban expansion in the area, centered at the nearby City of Manor, is at a rate of nearly 30 percent per year.

Waste Management operates a private landfill for the disposal of municipal waste for Travis County and surrounding cities and communities.  The Austin Community Landfill encompasses 290 acres.  An additional 70 acres of land immediately adjacent to the west side of the property was purchased in 2004 to obtain soil for use in daily landfill operations and as an area for a future expansion site.  The closed landfill and the buffer areas will be used for wildlife habitat environments.  The Austin Community Landfill is operated under the Texas Commission of Environmental Quality Permit Number MSW 249C.

Suburban residential areas surround the landfill, abandoned agricultural property, a closed county landfill and the BFI landfill adjoins the property.  Across the street from the front entrance is Applied Materials, a manufacture supplier of products and services for the semiconductor industry.
The ACL property lies within the boundary that divides the Edwards Plateau and of North-Central Texas Prairie and Cross Timbers ecoregions.  The Austin Community Landfill resides principally on abandoned agricultural property, and the habitat conditions reflect the general Edwards Plateau post-agricultural habitat common in the region.   In the buffer areas, Red Cedar trees, Prickly Pear cactus, Mesquite Trees, Bur Oak, Post Oak and Live Oak trees can be found.  The closed portions of the landfill have been planted using traditional agricultural procedures.  The eastern landfill embankment wall offers potential for woodland and prairie habitat restoration projects.

There are two cattle tank ponds located along the western edge of the property in the buffer area.  There is also a wet weather creek, an unnamed tributary of Big Walnut Creek that runs through the property.

III.
SITE INVENTORY AND PHOTO REFERENCES

One of the first steps in managing the property as a Wildlife Habitat was to conduct a site inventory and establish photo reference stations.  These are tools used to measure the progress of the program.  An inventory was conducted of plants and animals found on the property.  This inventory is included in this document under Appendix I.   This inventory was performed by Waste Management employees from April 4, 2005 through May 14, 2005.  Updates to the inventory list will be made during the course of the project.  

The team also found numerous fossils in the wet weather creek with the common name Devil’s toenails; the scientific name is Texigryphaea navia.  They are from the Cretaceous Period, 141-65 and the description is MYA Phylum MOLLUSCA family Ostreidae Genus Texigryphaea Species Navia.  The team decided to name the trail after the fossils common name.

A second inventory walk is planned for the fall of ’08 with Coby Dinges, Master Naturalist.
IV.

HABITAT ASSESSMENT

Grassland habitats are among the most endangered ecosystems in the Untied States.  The loss of habitats correlates with the deterioration of population of grassland dependent birds, mammals and other wildlife.    The ultimate goal of any well conceived wildlife program should include the protection and enhancement of biological diversity (biodiversity).  The wildlife team focused on restoration of the property from post agriculture to prairie ecosystems and the restoration of existing cattle tank (ponds) and the tributary of Little Walnut Creek.  The team has also enhanced existing site features to augment supplies of food and water as well as habitat features such as cover and space resources that make up the four basic components that species require for ideal habitat

V.
Goals, Objectives, and Prescriptions

Goal 1:  Increase diversity of bird population by creating a nest box program (Provide habitat, enhance quality of wetlands, plant food plots, monitor species, etc.) 

Objective A:  Build and erect 15 Eastern Bluebird Boxes along Giles Road on the Eastern side of the Landfill.

Prescription:

· Contact local YMCA group to build bird boxes

· Install boxes in appropriate locations including behind newly planted tree line and in landscaping and the entrance of the landfill

· Establish Monitoring Program

Prescription:

· Contact Audubon Society to provide training to establish a nest monitoring program 

· Establish regular monitoring group

Status:
Boxes have been installed since June 7, 2005.  No bluebirds have been spotted.  Boxes are cleaned annually.  They attract sparrows.
Check bluebird boxes weekly since March, 2008

Next Steps:
Work with Audubon society to determine any new direction.
Objective B:  Build and install four wood duck boxes near both cattle tank ponds

Prescriptions:

· Contact local scout group to build 2 wood duck boxes

· Build boxes

· Place boxes in appropriate locations

· Scout group will be contacted for additional wood duck boxes once area around other tank farm is cleaned up.

· Ensure sufficient food supply available

Prescriptions:

· Conduct food supply inventory

· Take appropriate actions to ensure availability 

Status:
Wood Duck Boxes have been installed.  Last summer the first pond was dry
The second pond did have wood ducks this summer – no wood ducks in either box.
Next Steps:  
Continue monitoring boxes
Objective C:   Build and install 5 screech owl boxes in woodlands

Prescriptions:

· Contact local youth group to build boxes 

· Build boxes 

· Place boxes in appropriate locations 

· Ensure sufficient food supply available

· Conduct food supply inventory

· Take appropriate actions to ensure availability

Status:

Screech owl boxes built by neighbors. .
Boxes are being installed the team this fall.   
Next Steps
Monitor screech owl boxes

Objective D:   Build and install chickadee boxes

Prescriptions:

· Contact local youth group to build boxes 

· Build boxes 

· Place boxes in appropriate locations 

· Ensure sufficient food supply available

· Conduct food supply inventory

· Take appropriate actions to ensure availability

Status:
Boxes are planned for summer 2009
Objective E:   Build Chimney Swift Tower

Prescriptions:

· Contact local youth group to build tower
· Place tower in appropriate locations 

· Ensure sufficient food supply available

· Conduct food supply inventory

· Take appropriate actions to ensure availability

Status:  
Tower is planned for fall 2008
Objective F:   Build and install purple martin houses in clearing near water tank ponds

Prescriptions:

· Contact local youth group to build houses

· Determine proper type

· Place house in appropriate locations 

· Ensure sufficient food supply available

· Conduct food supply inventory

· Take appropriate actions to ensure availability

Status:
Installed purple martin houses near pond March 13-15 2006
Moved purple martin houses to the front of the landfill in February 2008.  Purple martins seen but they did not nest.
Next Steps:

Monitor houses

Goal 2:  Increase diversity of bat population by creating a nest box program (Provide habitat, enhance quality of wetlands, plant food plots, monitor species, etc.)

Objective A:  Build and install 3 large bat houses

Prescriptions:

· Contact local youth group to build boxes 

· Build boxes 

· Place boxes in appropriate locations 

Status:
Built bat house in August 2007
Installed bat houses in March 2008
Next Steps:
Monitor houses

Goal 3:  Create Texas wildflower meadow and prairie habitat along Giles Road and along Springdale Road in the recently excavated water pipeline right of way.
Objective A:  Integrate native Texas prairie species including wildflowers into the landscaping in the area adjacent to Springdale Road that was cleared due to the installation of the water pipeline.

Prescriptions:

· Select native species of grasses and wildflowers

· Plant the prairie

· Rotational mowing

Status:
Native plants and grasses that were collected from local areas twice a year since 2006 by Coby Dinges
Eagle Scouts planted additional one acre of wildflowers
Next Steps:
Continue having Coby Dinges plant seed

Objective B:  Integrate native Texas prairie species including wildflowers into the landscaping along closed portions of the landfill.

Prescriptions:

· Select native species of grasses and wildflowers

· Plant the prairie

· Continued Maintenance

· Rotational mowing

· Status:
Planted an acre of wildflower seeds in October 2007
Continue to plant wildflower seeds each fall
Goal 4:  Enhance Farmstead cattle tanks to create woodland ponds

Objective A: Establish a wetlands restoration program at both farmstead cattle tanks.


Prescriptions:

· Apply for Wetlands Restoration Grant

· Plant submergent, emergent and border vegetation along the edges of the new wetlands

· Build basking and loafing structures

· Build rock piles

Status:  
Planned for 2009
Goal 5:  Raise environmental awareness among employees and members of the local community

Objective A:  Create a nature trail along the historic railroad right of way.


Prescriptions:

· Map a trail layout

· Determine trail surfaces

· Ensure slope grades do not exceed 15% or build steps

· Obtain railroad right away

· Contact Rails to trails organizations (McAlister)

· Develop interpretive signs and information stations

· Maintain Trail

Status:  
Increased trail by 1 mile through Eagle Scout project.  Open for neighbors and there is a Walk the Park 
Celebration attended by over 22 people on August 20, 2007

Maintained weekly by employees
Next Steps:  
Maintain weekly by WM employees

Determine if a bridge and be built on an additional 50 acres
Objective B:  Create Equine nature trail


Prescriptions:

· Research horse stables in area to determine possibility


trail

· Determine trail surfaces

· Ensure slope grades do not exceed 10%

· Develop interpretive signs and information stations

· Maintain Trail

Status:

On hold, area is changing and horse stables are moving out of area. 
Not a large enough area currently to have a horse trail until bridge across new area.
Goal 6:  Increase biodiversity of insect population by creating a butterfly garden

Objective A: Construct butterfly gardens 


Prescriptions:

· Select location

· Select species mix including hosts for caterpillars, nectar producing plants with flatter surfaces.  

· Ensure there are spaces for butterflies to seek shelter from  wind, rain, sun and predators either with plant layout or man-made structures

· Plant garden

· Ensure sufficient food and water supply available

Prescriptions:

· Conduct food and water supply inventory

· Take appropriate actions to ensure availability 

Status:
YMCA Environmental Camp plants butterfly garden in July 2005
Next Steps:  
Clean flowerbeds and replant as needed

Expanded butterfly garden KAB scout day

Objective B:  Construct bee pollinator garden

Prescriptions:

· Select location

· Select species mix to attract bees with ranges of shapes and a variety that will bloom throughout different seasons.

· Ensure there are spaces for space to seek shelter from  wind, rain, sun and predators either with plant layout or man-made structures

· Plant garden

· Ensure sufficient food and water supply available

Prescriptions:

· Conduct food and water supply inventory

· Take appropriate actions to ensure availability 

Status:
Wildlife team determined that we should pursue the possibility of a bee pollinator garden to our Wildlife plan February 2008
Met to discuss final plans for garden for fall planting 

Next Steps:
Fall 2008

Goal 7:  Riparian restoration of the tributary of Little Walnut Creek

Objective A:  Restore 5000 feet of degraded streambed by stabilizing runoff and recreating riparian habitat


Prescriptions:

· Identify experts that can assist with riparian plan to ensure that erosion is reversed
· Planting of willow, plum, dogwood trees and switch and gamma grasses
Status:

Work to begin in 2009 

VI.
Monitoring and Maintenance

Monitoring and maintenance became more important during this last year for our wildlife team.  Maintenance program has been fully implemented.  Monitoring has taken place during our quarterly wildlife team meetings when weather permits but is has not been written in a journal.  The journal aspects of monitoring will be added at least monthly to this aspect of our management plan beginning August 2008.
Goal 1 

Weekly landfill employees walk and restore trail, check boxes for signs of disturbance; maintain area, repair damaged boxes, and clean boxes as needed

Goal 2  

Wildlife team walks area quarterly to check on vegetation, check for new wildlife

Goal 3

.
Enter our sightings of new vegetation and wildlife to our journal 

VII.
IMPLEMENTATION SCHEDULE

Phase I – July 2004- July 2005

· Establish a Wildlife Team

· Develop a Wildlife Management plan for the site

· Work with City of Austin/LCRA regarding installation of water pipe through habitat area

· Conduct an inventory of plants and wildlife found on the site

· Install eastern bluebird boxes

· Establish nature trail

· Integrate native Texas prairie species including wildflowers into closed portions of the landfill (10 acres)

· Develop butterfly garden

Phase II – July 2005 – July 2006

· Complete nature trail loop

· Construct parking area

· Install wood duck boxes 

· Plant prairie grass and wildflower meadow along pipeline

· Integrate native Texas prairie species including wildflowers in closed portions of the landfill

· Develop signage for nature trail (not complete)
· Maintain Trail

· Install purple martin houses

Phase III – July 2006-July 2007

· Rotational mowing

· Work with Audubon Society on Soundscape curriculum that includes wildlife habitat field trip.
·  Begin screech owl box project
· Integrate native Texas prairie species including wildflowers into the landscaping along closed portions of the landfill.

· Upgrade signage for the park
· Maintain Trail

· Provide the community with more access to the park through Walk the Park Celebration, Media Day and Scout Day

· Continue to Add Native Plants by Coby Dingas

Phase IV – July 2007 – July 2008 
· Install screech owl boxes

· Install bat boxes

· Expand walking trail 

· Continue to plant native plants
· Begin working on bee pollinator garden

· Work with Audubon Society to do regular bird counts at least twice a year

· Provide teacher training for Audubon Curriculum

Phase V – July 2008 – July 2009 

· Install Chimney swift tower

· Plant bee pollinator garden

· Regular bird counts with Audubon society

· Begin taking out evasive species from the site

· Continue planning native plants

· Expand trail across creek – if possible – issues with flooding
· Create Trail Guide with pictures

· Revisit bluebird box program- it has not been successful
· Explore opportunities for environmental education and implementation of a Corporate Lands for Learning program with Manor ISD

Phase VI – July 2009 – July 2010 

· Build up woodland pond

· Find expert to help with riparian restoration of the tributary of Little Walnut Creek

· Build Chickadee boxes
· Expand Trail over creek to larger pond
· Continue expanding native plants

· Wetlands restoration project

APPENDIX A

WILDLIFE TEAM ACTIVIES JOURNAL

March 25, 2004 – Wildlife Biologist Steve Archer visited site

June 17, 2004 – Wildlife Opportunities Report arrived

May 30, 2004 – James “Bubba” Smith called to talk to City regarding water pipe installation from Pflugerville to Colorado River.  Project is due to be complete in spring of 2005 and there are plans to plant creek crossings with some native grasses

August 2004-January 2005- James “Bubba” Smith monitors the clearing and construction projects of the water pipeline and saves one of the existing tank ponds on the property.

December 3, 2004 – WM’s “Neighbor” newsletter carries an article regarding Waste Management and the Wildlife Habitat Council Opportunities Report and asks for volunteers for the Wildlife Team.

February 3, 2005 – Initial Wildlife Team meeting to explain program and provide them with Wildlife Opportunities Report

March 1 – March 18, 2005 – Waste Management employees clean up areas along the tributary of Walnut Creek

March 25, 2005 – Waste Management receives permission to plant trees on the slopes of the closed landfill in planning pockets, which would make a good place for bluebird boxes.  Tree planning is complete

April 5, 2005- Waste Management’s “Neighbor” newsletter carries an article regarding Waste Management and the Wildlife Team activities.

April 14- May 18, 2005 – Waste Management employees write down animals and plants seen at the landfill and in the buffer areas

April 23, 2005 - Tour with Amanda Olson, Dana Lacy, Ray Thoresen and Dennis Love.  Team discusses wildlife plan possibilities

May 4, 2005 – Mike Lira and Mike McMurry tour the Wildlife Habitat area.  Team discusses wildlife plan possibilities

May 17, 2005 – Mike McMurry contacts Ken Mayben regarding stream bed restoration

May 28, 2005 – Ray Thoresen and Denise Love layout the first 300 feet of trail

June 1, 2005 – WHEC Visitors Package developed for visitors and community groups

June 6, 2005 – YMCA Environmental Camp of 9-13 year olds builds 10 northern bluebird boxes

June 7, 2005 – YMCA Environmental Camp brings bird boxes to the landfill and installs them on poles.

June 10, 2005 – YMCA contacts Waste Management regarding the possibilities of planting a butterfly garden on site. YMCA will do work under a grant.
June 16, 2005 – Waste Management employees weed eat and cut down brush along the first 100 feet of trail.

June 20, 2005 – YMCA Environmental Camp clears brush and rakes trail.

July 6, 2005 – Wildlife Team reviews work done by the YMCA and Waste Management employees and finalizes Wildlife Habitat Management Plan.

July 12, 2005 – Coby Dinges, Native Texas Butterfly Gardens tours the wildlife site with Jane Tillman and Lynda Rife

July 14, 2005 – Jane Tillman and Lynda Rife visited Home Depot to develop list for butterfly garden to send to the YMCA

July 16, 2005 – Dennis Love and Ray Thoreson lay out additional trails to complete the loop.

July 25, 2005 – Bubba Smith, WM prepared dirt for butterfly garden and cut trail for YMCA campers to clear
August 1, 2005 – YMCA Environmental Camp comes out to plant the butterfly garden.  Lowes donated plants and 2 salvia greggiis, 3 blue mistflower, a skullcap and a mealy blue sage to add to the cause - courtesy of Brushy Creek MUD in Round Rock.  
August 8, 2005 – YMCA Environmental Camp group built 2 park benches, mulched the butterfly garden, and helped edge garden with rocks. 
September 27, 2005 - 

Coby Dinges, master naturalist brought seeds that he has collected from local wildlife preserves and ranches including the following:

Big Bluestem
Little Bluestem

Texas Cupgrass
American Basketflower

Silphium radula (yellow)
Penstemon cobaea

Indian Blanket
Standing Cypress

Ceanothus herbaceous
Salvia azurea

False Gaura
Clasping Leaf Coneflower

Echinacea angustifolia
Prairie Parsley

Heath Aster
Purple Prairie Clover

Prairie Flax (Linum rigidum var. berlandieri) 
Prairie Bishopweed Indian Plantain
 Wand Milkweed (Asclepias viridiflora) Texas salvia
October 24-27, 2005 - Waste Management employees assisted in clearing second half of the trail that was marked by neighbors Ray Thoreson and Dennis Love.  The mulched cedar and other brush that had recently been cleared from a pipeline project which can now be used to cover the trail.

November 1, 2005 – Wildlife Team Meeting

November 7, 2005 – Picked up 3 wood duck boxes from Boy Scout Troop #505 for installation on cattle ponds.

December 8, 2005 – Installed wood duck boxes around pond

January 13, 2006 – Chipped cleared cedar trees into mulch

January 14, 2006 - WM employee talked to LBJ High School Biology teacher about bluebird nest monitoring program.  The teacher stated that she may be able to find interested students.

February 2006 (multiple days) – Employees moved mulch to cover 2.1 miles of trail

February 21, 2006 Coby Dinges and employees threw native prairie grasses including little blue stem, big blue stem, Indian grass These grasses were collected from local areas and harvested by the Mr. Dinges.

March 4, 2006 – WHEC Team Meeting – Hiked the 2.1 mile trail and determined projects that could be completed for a work day

March 8, 2006 –constructed recycled concrete and asphalt parking lot

March 13-15, 2006 – Employees built and installed a purple martin house near pond

April 22, 2006 – Work Day including adding rope handrails to trail, installing steps in some areas of trail and cleaning up parking lot (recycled concrete)
May 8, 2006 -
WM employees maintenance of butterfly garden

May 13, 2006 – Began working to develop signage for trail
July 15, 2006 -Lynda Rife met with Eagle Scout Lee Schroer to discuss possible Eagle Project including additional bird boxes or expansion of the trail
July 20, 2006 – Waste Management employees place additional mulch on the butterfly garden and conduct maintenance on the trail

July 31, 2006 – Submit application for Wildlife Habitat Certification package to the Wildlife Habitat Council

July 15, 2006- August 15, 2006 – Worked with Keep Austin Beautiful on Patch Pals for scouts.  One of the activities is plan a work day at the Waste Management Wildlife Habitat.  Book included.
August 13, 2006 – Worked with Audubon Society to add field trip to Wildlife Habitat to their 4th grade curriculum that they are developing called “Soundscapes”

September 21, 2006 - \Held Wildlife habitat Team meeting to review certification and celebrate and determine next steps 

September 28, 2006 – toured site with two Eagle Scouts about possible projects.  

September 30, 2006 - Ordered signs for entrance to park and several trail signs.

October 9 -13, 2006 – WM staff cleaned up trail and parking lot.  Moved benches from butterfly garden to trail area
October 22, 2006 - Walk the Park Celebration, over 22 people came to event and signed up for access to the park.
October 25, 2006 – Dennis Love, member of Wildlife Team stated that he would make additional trail signs as needed.   .
November 8, 2006 – provided a letter of approval of Eagle Scout project for Lee Schrorer

November 18, 2006 – Coby Dinges brought seeds
Tuesday, November 21, 2006 – Media Open House with two TV stations, public radio station KUT and Austin American Statesman.

November 21, 2006 – Coby Dingas spread partridge pea, low bladderpod and more sideoats grama.  He also planted some eastern gama down by the creek to stabilize the bank in one area.  He planted some penstemon and big bluestem in the restoration area as well.  

November 27, 2006 – Toured County staff through the Wildlife Habitat Park including Charles Williamson

November 28, 2006 – Denis Love dropped off the additional signs for the trail and park that he made

December 2, 2006 – Waste Management staff installed the trail signs through the park and updated wildlife list

December 8, 2006 – County Commissioner Gerald Daughtry toured the park.

December 15, 2006 – WM team cleaned up trail and graded area and parking lot.
January 2, 2007 – Meeting with Landfill Manager and Lee Schroer about picking project
January 28, 2007 – Talked with Coby Dinges and gave him permission to transplant native plants and seeds to the site whenever he choose to do that as long as I got a list of what he was planning.

January 28, 2007 – Worked with lee Scrhroer who wanted to expand trail and add sow one acre of native wildflowers for his Eagle Project

February 5, 2007 – Ordered Wildlife Habitat Posters from Parks and Wildlife and other groups so that school tours could identify wildlife

February 6, 2007 – Designed and ordered patches for any youth groups that work on the wildlife habitat trail.

February 21, 2007 – Cub Scout troop from area came to tour the wildlife habitat area and helped us clean up the parking lot that was made from recycled concrete and hand metal and wire in the area.

February 22, 2007 – Talked to K. Rogers from the Burke Foundation about their scout program and possible projects at the Wildlife Habitat

February 25, 2007 – Rob Schrorer provided an overview of his Eagle project to the team including charts, budget, and time tables.  Team approved project.

April 14, 2007 – Worked with Brian Block with Keep Austin Beautiful to set up a scout day at the Landfill that would include tours of the landfill and the Wildlife Habitat area and they would receive the KAB patch and our wildlife habitat patch.

April 15, 2007 – Purchased materials to assemble the owl boxes

April 20, 2007 – Lutheran School visits Landfill and Wildlife Habitat.  They add plants from their butterfly garden to our butterfly garden

May 11, 2007 - Finalized plans for the scout day and decided the project would be to expand the butterfly garden.

May 14, 2007 – Shop for plants for the butterfly garden

May 15, 2007 – Volunteer Wally Vog and Steve Linley worked on cutting out parts for screech owl boxes and put them into kits including hardware.

May 31, 2007 – Scout Day at the landfill not as big a turnout as we hoped but we had about 30 scouts total.

June 27, 2007 – Talked with Eagle Scout about possible projects

July 10, 2007 – Wildlife Habitat Team meeting where we decided that we needed someone checking and cleaning up the trail weekly and that we would put an announcement in our regular newsletter to see if anyone was interested in putting together our home made screech owl boxes.  Denis Love volunteered to build the bat boxes.

August 5- 16, 2007 – Denis Love researched bat box designs and talked to the bat conservation society.  WM purchased materials for the boxes.

August 6, 2007 – WM employee cleans up trail 

August 9, 2007 – Placed article in Waste Management’s neighborhood newsletter about building screech owl boxes.  

August 13, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail 

August 20, 2007 – WM employee cleans up trail

August 23, 2007 – Delivered three screech owl box kits to neighbors who wanted to put them together

August 27, 2007 – WM employee cleans up trail 

September 3, 2007 WM employee cleans up trail

September 10, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

September 11, 2007 – Delivered last two screech owl box kits to neighbors who wanted to put them together

September 17, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

September 24, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

October 1, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail
October 8, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

October 13, 2007 – Lee Schroer cleared trail and prepared soil for planting seeds for Eagle Project

October 15, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail.  Coby Diunges brought seeds for native plants and grasses
October 20, 2007 – Lee Schroer completed the Eagle Scout project by adding a ½ mile trail behind the pond, added a bench and planted an acre of wildflower seeds

October 22, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

October 24, 2007 – Tour of D. Thorley Scout Troop of Landfill and Habitat

October 29, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

November 5, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

November 12, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

November 16, 2007 – Picked up 3 screech owl boxes from neighbors

November 19, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

November 26, 2007 - WM employee cleans up trail

December 6, 2007 – Picked up remaining 2 screech owl boxes from neighbors

December 20, 2007 – Dennis Love dropped off bat house to the landfill

December 21, 2007 – I was contacted by Kim Peoples Bacon about native bees and pollinator gardens.

January 28, 2008 – Provided a tour of the wildlife habitat to our quarterly open house guests at the landfill

January 31, 2008 – hosted that Green Teen Tour with keep Austin Beautiful

January 31, 2008 – Invited Kim Peoples Bacon to our Wildlife Habitat Team meeting to make a presentation and become part of our team.

February 4, 2008 – WM staff moved the purple martin house from the back of the landfill to the front where more people are located to see if they could attract purple martins

February 9, 2008 – Talked with Hutto ISD and Manor ISD about the Audubon Society curriculum "Soundscape" which includes a trip to the Wildlife Habitat.  We agreed to host a teacher training for the curriculum in July 2008.
February 25, 2008 – Cub Scout landfill and habitat tour

February 29, 2008 – Wildlife Habitat Team Meeting. - Decided where to place the screech owl boxes and bat boxes.  The team agreed with the decision to move the purple martin house to the front of the landfill. The team added checking the bluebird boxes to the list of items staff would do each week.  They also determined that we should pursue the possibility of a Chimney Swift Tower and add a Bee Pollinator Garden to our Wildlife Habitat Plan.

March 3, 2008 – WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes and installed bat houses and screech owl boxes

March 4, 2008 – Arranged with the Audubon Society to hold a bird Count

March 4, 2008 – Contacted YMCA and Keep Austin Beautiful regarding summer programs

March 6, 2008 – Wildlife Habitat Team meeting to plan for Earth Day celebration

March 8, 2008 – Audubon Society Bird County at the landfill

March 10, 2008 – WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes and cleans up and replants the butterfly garden.
March 14, 2008 – Purple Martins scout house but have not settled

March 17, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

March 19, 2008 – Met with Kim Peoples Bacon to determine where the Bee Pollunator Garden would go where we could get water and the best time to plant.

March 24, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes.  Coby Dinges brought wildflower and grass seeds
March 31, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

April 7, 2008 – Jane Tillman provides possible contact to build Chimney Swift Tours

April 7, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

April 14, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

April 19, 2008 – Earth Day event at the Landfill with lunch, children activities including making bird feeders, tours of the wildlife habitat and raffle for native oak trees.  Approximately 100 people attend the event

April 21, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

April 25, 2008 – Received budget information for building Chimney Swift Towers

April 28, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

May 5, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

May 12, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

May 13, 2008 – Met with Kim Peoples Bacon to review plans and budget for garden to present to team at next meeting

May 19, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

May 26, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

June 2, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

June 9, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

June 16, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

June 23, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

June 24, 2008 – Wildlife Habitat Team Meeting to discuss recertification and final plans for the Bee Pollinator Garden for fall planting.  Chimney Swift plans were placed on hold to see if we could get a volunteer or a better price for the project.  Team members complete interview forms.

June 30, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

July 7, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

July 14, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

July 15, 2008 – Dennis Love provides alternative for Chimney Swift House

July 17, 2008 – Media contact information for recertification is given to PR firm to complete

July 21, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes

July 28, 2008 - WM employee cleans up trail and checked bluebird boxes







